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Community Development & Parks and Recreation
Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He recognized the Rev. Clarence Johnson, Pastor of Elm Grove Baptist Church, 1302 Highway 29 Business, Reidsville, who provided the invocation.
The Council then led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.

No announcements were made.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA.

Council then moved to the Consent Agenda. No changes were made to those items

Councilman Hairston made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE DECEMBER 14, 2011 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the December 14, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes.

CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 2 - APPROVAL OF BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 10, WHICH RECOGNIZES CONTRIBUTIONS FOR SUMMER CAMP AND BASEBALL TOURNAMENT TRAVEL AND APPROPRIATES FUNDS FOR RELATED EXPENDITURES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 7-0 vote, the Council approved the following Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 10:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 10

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 8, 2011 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2011-2012; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to recognize contributions for summer camp and baseball tournament travel and to appropriate funds for related expenditures;
     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on June 8, 2011 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 11-3613-7700, Recreation Contributions (Summer Camp), be increased by $10,150.00; that revenue account number 11-3613-7700, Recreation Contributions (Baseball Tournament Travel), be increased by $3,850.00.
Section 2. That expense account number 11-6123-1261, Summer Camp – Part-time Salaries, be increased by $8,850.00; that expense account number 11-6123-2606, Summer Camp Supplies, be increased by $600.00; that expense account number 11-6123-3112, Summer Camp Travel, be increased by $700.00; that expense account number 11-6123-3111, Travel, be increased by $3,850.00.
This the 11th day of January, 2012.

                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________                                   

   Angela G. Stadler, CMC

   City Clerk

PROCLAMATIONS

RECOGNITION OF DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING JR. DAY ON JANUARY 16, 2012.

The Mayor then read aloud the proclamation recognizing Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Day in Reidsville on January 16. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The proclamation was presented to Dick Frohock representing the Human Relations Commission; Rev. Clarence Johnson of the Reidsville NAACP; and Diane Sawyer, President of the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce. These three organizations put on the Dr. King breakfast held annually on the holiday.
Mr. Frohock noted that they were selling out of tickets so he encouraged everyone to go ahead and get theirs. He added that the first scholarship recipient from the breakfast will graduate this year. Rev. Johnson, reflecting on the unity shown by these three organizations coming together to put on this breakfast, said he hoped the City will join them in the activities, which he outlined for those present. Ms. Sawyer stated that six awards will be presented at the event.

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF A REZONING REQUEST FOR 1645 FREEWAY DRIVE FROM GENERAL BUSINESS TO HIGHWAY BUSINESS (Z2011-4). 
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff stated that John D. Love Jr. of John D. Love Oil Co. Inc. is requesting 1645 Freeway Drive be rezoned from General Business (GB) to Highway Business (HB). She pointed out that this is a general use rezoning; therefore, all uses of Highway Business would be permitted. The existing businesses are allowed and are not nonconforming, she said. The surrounding area is zoned HB and actually cleans up what possibly could be a “spot” zoning issue, she said. The Growth Management Chapter of the City’s Comprehensive Plan supports this rezoning and has identified this area as an Activity Center for retail and commercial growth, Setliff stated.
Staff has recommended approval of the rezoning, the Community Development Manager said. The Planning Board unanimously recommended the property be rezoned to Highway Business.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:11 p.m. by asking if there was anyone in favor or against this proposed rezoning? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:12 p.m.

Councilman Turner then made the motion to grant the requested rezoning of 1645 Freeway Drive from General Business to Highway Business. The motion was seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.
CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO ALLOW STORAGE BUILDING SALES (AS A PRINCIPAL USE) IN HIGHWAY BUSINESS (T2011-5).
Community Development Manager Donna Setliff, in making the staff report, said that Donnie Willard had submitted a text amendment requesting the City’s Zoning Ordinance be amended to allow the retail sales of storage buildings in the Highway Business (HB) zoning district as a principal use. Such sales are currently allowed in Light Business zoning, usually as an accessory use, she continued. After reviewing HB regulations, staff feels that sales of storage buildings as a principal use would be compatible with Highway Business, Setliff said. Staff is recommending the text amendment, and the Planning Board also unanimously recommended it, she added.
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:14 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or in opposition to the text amendment? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:14 p.m.

Councilman Hairston made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to grant the request made.

The text amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2011-5
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE V, DISTRICT REGULATIONS

SECTION 2, TABLE OF PERMITTED USES  

OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article V, Section 2, Table of Permitted Uses is amended to allow Storage Building Sales as a permitted use in Highway Business. 

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.
ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.


/s/_____________________________________________________



JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF A TEXT AMENDMENT TO ADD WORDING TO THE TABLE OF USES AS AN EXEMPT ACTIVITY IN THE RIPARIAN BUFFER PROTECTION ORDINANCE FOR LANDS WITHIN THE JORDAN LAKE WATERSHED (T2011-6).
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff explained that staff had received notification from the Division of Water Quality explaining that its model ordinance used by the City left out an exempt activity. Since it was left out of the model ordinance, it was also left out of the City’s Ordinance, she noted. Although Setliff said she doesn’t think Reidsville has any ponds that would be affected, we still need to amend the buffer ordinance to include the left-out wording which is:


“Drainage of a pond in a natural drainage way provided that a new riparian buffer that meets the requirements of Items (7) and (8) of this rule (meaning the Jordan Lake Rule) is established adjacent to the new channel.”
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley questioned if it is a requirement, why is the Council voting on it? Setliff said it is just something they have to do.    
Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:17 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor or in opposition to the text amendment? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:18 p.m.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the text amendment.

The text amendment as approved follows:

  Amendment T 2011-6

AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE XVI,

RIPARIAN BUFFER PROTECTION ORDINANCE FOR LANDS WITHIN THE JORDAN WATERSHED

IN THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article XVI, Riparian Buffer Protection Ordinance for Lands within the Jordan Watershed, Section 8(B), Table of Uses shall be amended to insert the following exempt activity:


Drainage of a pond in a natural drainage way provided that a new riparian buffer 
that meets the requirements of Items (7) and (8) of this rule (meaning the Jordan 
Lake Rule) is established adjacent to the new channel.
Part II.  That Article XVI, Riparian Buffer Protection Ordinance for Lands within the Jordan Watershed, Section 9(B)(2), Minor Variances, be amended to delete the reference to criteria in “Section 9.(A)(1) through Section 9.(A)(3)” and insert in its place “Section 9(B)(1).
Part III.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2012 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.


  

/s/_____________________________________________________




JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
- End of Public Hearings -

CONSIDERATION OF THE FOLLOWING MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATIONS:

804 WOMACK STREET
In making the staff report, Community Development Manager Donna Setliff said she is asking Council approve an ordinance ordering the owner of 804 Womack Street (Franklin D. Napper Sr., 1207 Ewring Drive, Greensboro) to demolish the building within the next 90 days. Staff has received complaints from the Neighborhood Watch group regarding this property through the Police Department. After being found in deteriorated condition, the Council approved an ordinance to board up the dwelling on April 14, 2009, she reminded Council members. The building was found to be in deteriorated condition at that time because the cost of repairs at $6,600.00 did not exceed 50% of the market value of the house, which was set at $23,569.00.
Setliff explained that when the dwelling was boarded up, the ordinance allows the Council to revisit the issue after six months if nothing has been done. She cited one of the findings to order the demolition as follows: “that the owner has abandoned the intent and purpose to repair, alter or improve the dwelling in order to render it unfit for human habitation.” Since 2009, the value of the house has dropped to $2,497.00, which is a “huge, huge, huge drop” in two years, Setliff noted. There are liens against the property for a little more than $2,000, which includes two mowings by the City, she said, and taxes owed of approximately $4,800.00. In July of 2004, the dwelling’s water was disconnected.
If Council gives the owner 90 days to demolish the building, that would fall on April 10th. If the owner does not demolish it, staff can have it taken down, Setliff said.

Mayor Festerman said he had never seen such a large drop in value – from $23,000 to $2,000 in two years. Setliff said she has seen some do that, dropping approximately $20,000. City Manager Michael Pearce noted that can be true, especially with re-valuation.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to approve the ordinance to demolish 804 Womack Street.

The Ordinance as approved follows:

ORDINANCE

TO DEMOLISH 804 WOMACK STREET, REIDSVILLE, NC

BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

WHEREAS, on the 14th day of April, 2009 the Mayor and City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina approved an ordinance whereby the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina was ordered to cause the structure located at 804 Womack Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, Tax Map No. 8905-10-46-7861, to be vacated and closed (boarded), and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.  The owner of said structure being Franklin D. Napper, Sr. 

WHEREAS, the Code Enforcement Inspector carried out said orders and had the above structure to be vacated and closed (boarded), and 

WHEREAS, an inspection by the Code Enforcement Inspector conducted on December 28, 2011, found that no work had been done and the structure has continued to further deteriorate since the Order to Vacate and Close was approved by the Mayor and City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina on April 14, 2009, and

WHEREAS, the City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina finds that the owner has abandoned the intent and purpose to repair, alter or improve the dwelling in order to render it fit for human habitation and that the continuation of the dwelling in its vacated and closed status would be inimical to the health, safety, morals and welfare of the municipality in that the dwelling would continue to deteriorate, would create a fire and safety hazard, would be a threat to children and vagrants, would attract persons intent on criminal activities, would cause or contribute to blight and the deterioration of property values in the area, and would render unavailable property and a dwelling which might otherwise have been made available to ease the persistent shortage of decent and affordable housing in the city, 

NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29 (c, 1), the owner of 804 Womack Street, Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 804 Womack Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed before April 10, 2012, and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.  Furthermore, if in the event said owner fails to comply with this order, the Code Enforcement Officer shall effectuate the purpose of this ordinance.


This is the 11th day of January, 2012.

/s/_____________________________________

    James K. Festerman, Mayor 

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

806 SUMMIT AVENUE
Prior to hearing the staff report on this subject, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner, to excuse Mayor Festerman from the next item on the agenda. The motion was unanimously approved 7-0.
Community Development Manager Donna Setliff said that 806 Summit Avenue is the same kind of situation like that which they just heard. Staff has been receiving complaints about 806 Summit since April of 2011. The Council approved an ordinance to vacate and board up the dwelling on April 13, 2011 at which time the house was found to be in deteriorated condition. The value of repairs did not exceed 50% of its market value, she said. The caretakers (owners Russell B. Keeney, Jr. and Mary Ellen Kenney, c/o Gary Williams, 3500 Park Ave., Apt. 3, Richmond, Va.) have been keeping the bills up, including mowing bills to the City. In the past six months, no repairs have been done, and the owners appear to have abandoned any intent to do them, Setliff said.
In November of 2010, the dwelling was valued at $62,843.00 according to County tax records with the estimated cost of repairs at $25,000.00. Currently, the home is valued at $43,886.00, meaning the cost of repairs at $25,000 now exceed 50% of its value, Setliff explained.

If after 90 days (April 10, 2012), the owners have not demolished the building, staff could demolish it, she said.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to proceed with the demolition after 90 days.

The ordinance as approved follows:

ORDINANCE 

TO DEMOLISH 806 SUMMIT AVENUE, REIDSVILLE, NC

BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

WHEREAS, on the 13th day of April, 2011 the Mayor and City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina approved an ordinance whereby the Code Enforcement Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina was ordered to cause the structure located at 806 Summit Avenue, Reidsville, North Carolina, Tax Map No. 8904-09-16-9967, to be vacated and closed (boarded), and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.  The owners of said structure being Russell B. Keeney, Jr. and Mary Ellen Keeney, and

WHEREAS, the Code Enforcement Inspector carried out said orders and had the above structure  vacated and closed (boarded), and 

WHEREAS, an inspection by the Code Enforcement Inspector conducted on December 28, 2011, found that no work had been done and the structure has continued to further deteriorate since the Order to Vacate and Close was approved by the Mayor and City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina on April 13, 2011, and

WHEREAS, the City Council of Reidsville, North Carolina finds that the owners have abandoned the intent and purpose to repair, alter or improve the dwelling in order to render it fit for human habitation and that the continuation of the dwelling in its vacated and closed status would be inimical to the health, safety, morals and welfare of the municipality in that the dwelling would continue to deteriorate, would create a fire and safety hazard, would be a threat to children and vagrants, would attract persons intent on criminal activities, would cause or contribute to blight and the deterioration of property values in the area, and would render unavailable property and a dwelling which might otherwise have been made available to ease the persistent shortage of decent and affordable housing in the city, 

NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29 (c, 1), the owners of 806 Summit Avenue, Reidsville, North Carolina are hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 806 Summit Avenue, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished and removed before April 10, 2012, and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.  Furthermore, if in the event said owners fail to comply with this order, the Code Enforcement Officer shall effectuate the purpose of this ordinance.

This is the 11th day of January, 2012.

/s/_____________________________________

     James K. Festerman, Mayor 

ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

Mayor Festerman returned to his seat on the dais, stating that he had asked to be recused because of a possible financial conflict.
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS:
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the board and commission appointments.
PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
There were no public comments.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
Council members then reviewed the seven items on the City Manager’s Report and asked for more information as needed. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 
Item No. 2 regarding the Senior Center: Councilman Gorham asked if there was any additional information on the senior citizens’ situation. Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager for Parks & Recreation and Community Development, said he was pleased to say things have gone pretty smoothly in terms of relocating staff and senior activities. Wiggins said the only thing that has changed is that they had hoped to have all of the senior activities at one location with the exception of Paula Pergerson, who provides counseling services. Paula will be working out of the Teen Center because of privacy issues. Fitness and dance classes will remain at the Franklin Street gymnasium. Wiggins referenced an earlier memo when he had informed them that the Salvation Army was providing them space in a community building at the back of the Salvation Army campus previously used for storage. He thanked Robbie Robbins and the Salvation Army for use of a building, which gives the seniors a place for socialization, crafts, card games, etc. The Nutrition Site/Meals on Wheels is operating in the fellowship hall on the Salvation Army campus so, for the most part, the senior meals and activities are centrally located. He noted that he was meeting with Major Robbins next week to discuss these short term arrangements because the City needs to get something in writing. For the most part, nothing has changed, he told Council. The Mayor asked if the building was going to be large enough? Wiggins said he thought it was, but he stated that attendance is down, whether that’s due to the changes, the weather, etc., he wasn’t sure. He said they were trying to get that information out. Parking is a bit of an issue, Wiggins said. Mayor Festerman noted that he and Chief Edd Hunt painted inside the building.
Councilman Turner, noting it has been discussed in the past, asked if there was any way the City could contact Winn Dixie regarding the lease on its empty building and ask if the City can use it. Pearce said we can definitely add that to our list of options, but he said he wasn’t sure what the physical shape of that building is at the present time. He also noted that he believed the same company that owns the mall owns that building, and he believes it recently changed ownership. Pearce said he would ask Tom Wiggins to look into that, along with the other options. Wiggins reminded Council that, in terms of the physical layout of a senior center, the center is a State-certified Center of Excellence and, therefore, may have to have certain spatial requirements. Mayor Festerman noted that about two years ago, then City Manager Kelly Almond checked into the possibility of the former JC Penney store in the mall, which they felt would be a “win-win” situation in terms of having a place for the seniors and drawing people to the mall. Almond had several conversations with mall officials but never got a positive response, but Mayor Festerman said that might be a possibility worth revisiting. He added that the mall had changed ownership since Almond had spoken to officials.
Item No. 3 regarding Lake Reidsville Spillway: Mayor Festerman said he had been approached by someone asking if there would be any fishing tournaments at the lake this year. Pearce reminded Council members that the lake will have to stay four feet below normal lake elevation, probably until the end of next fall. The Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission is looking into the effects on the fishing tournament schedule. He noted staff is also planning to get someone from the State to look at the health of the fishing population. He asked if tournaments would be considered. Wiggins agreed, saying they were looking at March or April. The Mayor asked if there had been any fish kill associated with the lowering of the lake, but the answer to that was no. Again, it was noted that a State official would be looking at the fish population.
Item No. 4 regarding Water Treatment Plant improvements, etc.: City Manager Pearce said that CDM Engineering will be coming up with more details and some specific recommendations, which will be shared at the Council Retreat.

Item No. 5 regarding monies request for M.L.K. Unity Scholarship Fund: Councilman Hairston made the motion to support the Martin Luther King breakfast with a Platinum Sponsorship of $500.00. Both Councilman Gorham and Councilwoman Walker seconded the motion.
During the discussion phase, Mayor Pro Tem Balsley said there were two issues as far as he was concerned. First, he expressed concerns about allocating taxpayer money to nonprofit organizations. If the City received requests from the Free Clinic, the Soup Kitchen or the Outreach Center, where do we start and where do we stop, he asked. Who do we say yes to, and who do we turn down, he asked. This is the problem he has with this particular item, he said. The Mayor Pro Tem added that the City gives $2,500 to the Human Relations Commission each year to spend as they choose. He said he checked with the City Manager, who stated that as of this time, none of that money has been spent. He said he wants us to be a good custodian of our money, but I don’t want to give to nonprofits if we can’t give to each and everyone that makes a request. Where do we end, he asked. He stressed that it is not that he doesn’t believe in the scholarships or that this isn’t a good thing, he is concerned about the allocation of taxpayer money to a nonprofit. Councilman Turner agreed. Mayor Festerman, noting he had the same concerns, said the Council has been down this road before and citizens had said they would make such donations on their own. He cited as an example the City making a donation to a similar type of request although it was not this request and that he had never heard so many complaints from citizens about a subject. How do you pick and choose, he asked. The Mayor said he didn’t think it was a wise path to go down. He added that it also sends a bad signal to the employees, who haven’t received raises.
A vote was taken with Council members Gorham, Hairston and Johnson voting in favor and Balsley, Festerman and Turner voting against.

The Mayor noted that Councilwoman Walker did not vote. She asked if she had to vote? The Mayor said she did, but then he noted that all of the new Council members would learn this at the School of Government training next month. He then reiterated that a Council member has to vote, but then he said he had stated that wrong. The Mayor asked the City Attorney Bill McLeod Jr. to explain what happens when a Council member doesn’t vote. McLeod said a Council member doesn’t have to vote if they have – or think they have – a direct monetary or pecuniary interest, you can recuse yourself from voting, but he told her she has a duty to vote. It was later noted by the City Attorney that if a Council member doesn’t vote, it makes it an affirmative vote in favor of the motion. “She needs to vote,” the City Attorney said.
The Mayor then asked to start all over, re-stating the motion for the Council. The City Attorney, noting that the Mayor had called the question, said they need to redo the process because if you don’t, Ms. Walker is “out of the picture.” The Mayor noted the motion had been made and seconded. He asked Council members to raise their right hand. 

The vote was taken again with Councilwoman Walker voting in favor along with Hairston, Gorham and Johnson, carrying the motion 4-3. Again, Balsley, Festerman and Turner voted against the motion.
The Mayor asked City Manager Pearce to instruct the Finance Department to prepare a check for the scholarship as soon as possible.

Item No. 6 regarding Essentials of Municipal Government: City Manager Pearce briefly discussed the educational session, which includes the ethics class required of newly-elected Council members. He did note that the ethics course could be taken through a webinar, etc. He said it would be good for new Council members or those who have been on Council in the past. He said they need to know so that they can cancel spots held for other Council members who weren’t going. Three agreed to sign up for the course, which will be held on a Friday and Saturday – Gorham, Hairston and Walker.

Item No. 7 regarding the Council Retreat: City Manager Pearce noted that the Council would discuss retreat dates when they move to the conference room. This concluded the City Manager’s report.
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
Reidsville Human Relations Commission – City Clerk Angela G. Stadler reported that Mr. Dick Frohock of 1516 Clovercrest Drive, Reidsville, has been appointed to a three year term and In-County seat on the Human Relations Commission in a 4-3 vote. (A COPY OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The Mayor offered Mr. Frohock, who was in the audience, congratulations.
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman said she had nothing to report but hopefully will next month.
Councilman Turner – The Councilman asked that everyone continue to pray for Terresia Scoble and that she will return to us soon. The Downtown Corporation will have a meeting this month, he said. The December meeting was a social event with no new business except welcoming new members.
Councilman Johnson – The Councilman said there were no meetings for him to attend this month, but he did attend the ribbon cutting for Chestnut Tax Service. He said there was good attendance at the event. He encouraged everyone to take advantage of this service as well as all the other businesses in the City.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted he was out of town during the last Planning Board meeting, but the minutes of that meeting are in the agenda packets. All of the items except one were discussed in this meeting, he said.

Mayor Festerman – The Mayor said there was a lot of difficulty with Duke Power keeping the lights on, adding that some lights are out for months and months. He asked the City Manager to contact Davis Montgomery about why this is not being done. He said he believes the Police Department has a good handle on reporting the lights.

The Mayor said he recently visited the new Mayflower Restaurant which will be opening soon. Councilman Turner asked if there was an anticipated date of re-opening. The Mayor said the owner has been frustrated with some delays with equipment, but it was unknown when the restaurant would reopen.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley noted that he had also attended two ribbon cuttings, one for H&R Block and the other for Mirvanos.

Councilman Hairston – No report.

Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he visited the Planning Board at its last meeting. Regarding the one item not discussed today, they are supposed to come back with more information. He also visited the Senior Center at the Salvation Army site. Parking is a problem, but the seniors seem to be satisfied with the location while the City looks into options for the future.

MOVE TO FIRST-FLOOR CONFERENCE ROOM.

Before going into closed session, Council members and staff reviewed potential topics and dates for a Council Retreat.
Upcoming Council Retreat Dates, Topics.

It was decided the best possibilities were either Jan. 31st or Feb. 3 from 8 a.m. to 5 p.m. at The Penn House. Staff will let Council members know which date is best.
City Manager Pearce distributed a listing of possible retreat subjects. (A COPY OF THE POSSIBLE SUBJECTS IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) It was noted that representatives of CDM Engineering and Davenport Inc. will be on hand for presentations on the spillway, Water Treatment Plant improvements and the debt service plan to address infrastructure improvements.

Pearce said Tom Wiggins will give options for the Senior Center/Gym. Staff will also be seeking direction from Council regarding the one field left at Jaycee Ball Park that needs to be improved.

Regarding downtown properties, Pearce said staff is close to some good figures on how much it will cost to stabilize the Mural wall. Councilman Turner asked staff to look into moving the mural to the second interior wall near the theater and compare that to the cost of stabilizing the wall. The City Manager said he is working with Dr. Helmick of Rockingham Community College regarding the Ken’s Carpet building and holding classes there. The building would need some preliminary renovations.

Staff will be seeking direction from Council regarding the upcoming budget. The Council will receive a mid-year budget report and hear updates on the pay and classification study, wellness plan and benefits study.

Pearce noted that the Chamber would like to discuss the Visitor’s Center so Diane Sawyer will come and make a presentation on that subject.

It was questioned whether all of these topics could be covered in one day. Pearce said another day could be scheduled if needed. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked the City Manager if he felt pretty optimistic about Lake Reidsville and the spillway repairs. Pearce said he was optimistic we can get it done, adding that he and staff had a good meeting with CDM. However, while staff feels they can come to Council with a good recommendation, Pearce said it will not be cheap. Bids will probably go out mid-month to those five pre-qualified contractors, he said.

Pearce said there will be a lot of subjects to talk about at the retreat and a lot to do. Preliminary data shows that financially, we are going to be in good shape. He said the City will soon pay off the last of its bonds and will be “debt free,” which only occurs about every 20 years.

CLOSED SESSION UNDER G.S. 143-318.11(A)(4) TO DISCUSS AN INDUSTRIAL PROSPECT.

Mayor Festerman then made the motion to go into closed session under G.S. 143-318.11(A)(4) to discuss an industrial prospect. The motion was seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote.

RETURN TO OPEN SESSION.

Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 7-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 4:42 p.m.






______________________________________







James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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